
SUNAPEE BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
MEETING 

7:00PM Town Office Meeting Room 
Monday, December 12, 2022 

 
Present: Vice-Chairman Suzanne Gottling, Selectman Jeremy Hathorn, Selectmen Carol 
Wallace, Shannon Martinez-Town Manager, Allyson Traeger-Executive Assistant, Frank 
O’Connor-Interim Finance Director. 
 
1. REVIEW OF ITEMS FOR SIGNATURE: 
INTENT TO CUT:  
Parcel ID: 0231-0042-0000 & 0231-0043-0000 Pine Ridge Road, Nichole and John Cassidy 
Motion to approve INTENT TO CUT by Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman 
Wallace. All voted in favor. 
 
PERMIT TO EXCAVATE:  
Grandliden Rd/Jobs Creek Rd - Pole# 4X/32 to 40/83 - Public Service Co. of NH D/B/A 
Eversource Energy.  
Motion to approve PERMIT TO EXCAVATE by Selectman Wallace seconded by 
Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
John Avery Ln - New Line Construction for Load Growth - Public Service Co. of NH D/B/A 
Eversource Energy. 
Motion to approve PERMIT TO EXCAVATE by Selectman Wallace seconded by 
Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
 
2. APPOINTMENTS 
• 7:10PM Septic Ordinance Presentation – Doug Gamsby & LSPA 
Doug Gamsby and Elizabeth Harper presented the proposals. 
Elizabeth Harper said that this was a collaboration, Town Manager Martinez reached out to them 
because of some issues with the septic system and concerns about potentially failing septic 
system that were impacting water quality. They did some background research to see if they 
could better understand what policies exist in other towns in NH and other states and try to deal 
with this issue and what they might recommend. At the state level, if there are failing septic 
systems that are leeching effluent into ground water, drinking water, lakes and rivers, then 
people are required by the state to fix those, but that happens after the fact. What they are 
looking for were some solutions that might prevent that from happening, reduce and eliminate 
septic effluent getting into lakes and rivers. In general, what is recommended is that the septic 
systems would be pumped every three years and so, the rules that they would propose would be 
to require the septic systems to be pumped every three years. 
Mr. Gamsby presented that what they are trying to do is protect the water quality of all the 
waterbodies in town. Nitrate and phosphates are a very big issue in all lakes and a lot of that 
comes from failed septic systems. That is the primary issue that they are dealing with all the 
waterbodies in town. RSA 147:10 states that the health officer with approval of the Board of 



Selectmen can make rules, adopt regulation that ensure wastewater disposal shall not be a 
nuisance or injurious. Other proposal was the grease trap installment for every place that 
prepares food within 250-foot section of the lakes and all the places to have grease traps pumped 
as necessary minimum of once a year. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling asked what is the procedure with the grease that is getting pumped, 
where do they dispose it. 
Mr. Gamsby replied that from what he knows, they have special receptacles that bring 
specifically grease to the plant, and that could be taken to the sludge holding area and stored 
there and then run into the drier to get it to the bottom. 
Selectmen Wallace said that she is very much in support of ensuring that the quality of the lake 
stays wonderful. She asked are there still existing cisterns or cesspools. How would they identify 
those and what would they do with cases when they do not have them as a secondary, where they 
have septic systems. 
Mr. Gamsby replied that he believes they are in place but does not know for sure. They would 
have to get a list of every property in the shorelands and the aquifer zones and search to see who 
has standard septic approvals, who does not have standard septic approvals and who maybe is on 
some other system, maybe cesspool. Anything that does not fall within those categories would 
have to be checked what do they have. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling asked what is the approximate cost or range of the cost for a 
homeowner to do the process of pumping. 
Mr. Gamsby replied that it is between $200-500. 
Selectman Hathorn asked how are they going to enforce it. He said that they mentioned that 40% 
of the people in town have their own septic tanks and asked do they know what percentage fall 
into the bucket of the 250-feet from the shoreline.  
Mr. Gamsby replied that is when the town comes in, but he does not want to make it some sort of 
financial enforcement. One of the ideas is that after three years if somebody has not pumped the 
system, they would send a letter saying that by town rule they have to get their septic tank 
pumped every three years and give them three months to do it. After that they would have a code 
enforcement to check the level. He said he does not have the number. 
Town Manager Martinez read the question from Zoom that asked are the islands on the 
waterbodies included and if outhouses are still allowed in the town. 
Mr. Gamsby replied affirmative about the houses and about the islands he said that if they have 
running water they are allowed. 
Selectmen Wallace asked for a clarification that they would not be allowed if they were within 
250 feet of the lake. 
Mr. Gamsby replied affirmative and said that there was a case about ten years ago, there was a 
property on Perkins Pond that was just a cottage, and they did not have a running water, so they 
have told them that they must get hooked to the sewer because they were within the 300 feet. 
You would have to go on the town’s sewer if you are within 300 feet of the main.   
Vice-Chairman Gottling said that she thinks there is one island in Perkins Pond. 
Mr. Gamsby replied affirmative and said that he had been informed of an issue with that. 
Selectmen Wallace asked if they need anything from them at this point or they are just informing 
them. 



Mr. Gamsby replied that the rules are between all of them together and the agreement and he 
believes that they should have at least one public hearing or possibly two. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling asked if this is making a new ordinance. 
Elizabeth Harper replied that they are rules technically rather than ordinance, or a health 
regulation. 
Charlie Hirschberg said that typically this document would get signed off by the health officer 
and the Board of Selectmen and then will get recorded in the register. 
Mr. Gamsby also stated that one other proposal was the septic assessment requirement for the 
properties sold near the lake. 
Selectmen Wallace asked if they need to vote from the process perspective.  
Town Manager Martinez said that they need the boards blessing for them to continue to move 
forward and hold a public hearing and after the results of the public hearing, they would come 
back in front of the board and ask for formal adoption of the regulation. 
Motion to support the endeavors outlined in the document by Selectman Wallace seconded 
by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
   
• 7:30PM Scott Hazelton & Innovative Surface Solutions – Pilot Study Presentation  
Michael Martell said that the last time that him and Mr. Hazelton were there and talked about 
Innovative Surface Solutions, they have presented to them what they wanted to do, everybody 
seemed to be on board, but they have said that they wanted to bring company representatives 
here to present to everyone so they can understand the benefits that this would give the town. 
Frank Beliveau Regional Manager for Innovative Surface Solutions presented the company as a 
large distributor of liquid deicers in North America and Eastern Canada. He said that he heard 
the previous presentation and the concerns about the lake and with deicers the amount of 
chloride that goes into the lake gets limited. They have initially started with dust control and 
before he gets into the product, wanted to explain how salt works. Salt is good at higher 
temperatures; at 23 degrees it starts losing its effectiveness. So, the tendency is to put more out. 
The Highway Department crew is looking to put a product on their salt that it will make it work 
at lower temperatures. One of the things that they strongly recommend is to train the crew as far 
as truck calibration, which can reduce the use of salt by 30-40%. The liquid that Mr. Martell 
wants to use is called Magic Minus Zero, which is basically magnesium chloride molasses that 
acts as natural deicer and it also keeps it from freezing. When the salt gets treated with the liquid, 
reduces the corrosion of the salt by 70%, so it is going to make the truck last longer. The product 
itself is on QPL, an independent lab that looks the products and allows them to be on the list if 
they are 70% less corrosive than rock salt. Magnesium portion is the workhorse of the liquid 
deicer, but is also certified as an organic fertilizer, environmentally friendly. Right now, Sunapee 
is using salt sand mixture and sand does nothing as a deicer, and it goes into the bottom of the 
lake and stays there for good. They obviously want to limit the amount of sand that goes into the 
lake. When salt is treated with magnesium chloride, the residual fact lasts longer. Magnesium 
chloride can also be used on gravel roads for dust control. From their standing point, their 
company is strongly committed in doing environmentally friendly solutions that make sense. 
They are not just selling a product, when you do business with them, they want their business for 



ten years, they are there to support them with training, they are willing to show the highway crew 
how to do the truck calibration and trade them on the whole process.     
Vice-Chairman Gottling asked if the road scholar program includes training for the staff and the 
answer was affirmative. 
Selectmen Wallace asked if the application require a different truck from what the town has. She 
also asked if they ever had any experience with an increased roadkill of deer because they are on 
the road enjoying the molasses. 
Mr. Beliveau answered that the process does not require anything special, they will use the same 
equipment as they have used so far. He said they have not experienced increased road kill. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling asked if the new product will be available for people to use at the 
container/litter box at the transfer station.      
Mr. Martell answered that the product available there will be super sand, because the new 
product mixed with sand would have to be covered. 
Mr. Hathorn asked if the product is sticky and does it stick to vehicles. 
Mr. Beliveau answered affirmative and said that because of that the amount of salt to be used is 
going to be reduced. Also, he said that it does not usually stick to vehicles and even if it does, it 
is biodegradable and washes off.  
Vice-Chairman Gottling asked if they have ready supply of magnesium. 
Mr. Beliveau answered affirmative. 
Selectmen Wallace asked if the product comes as magnesium and chloride and they combine the 
two. She also asked Mr. Martell where the test road is going to be.  
Mr. Beliveau answered that it comes as magnesium chloride and they blend their molasses, 
which is food grade molasses. 
Mr. Martell answered that they have not zeroed in on that, essentially it is going to be the hills. 
Elizabeth Harper said that she appreciates that the LSPA staff had a chance to sit down and 
discuss with Mr. Hazelton, Mr. Martell and the company representative and they were fantastic 
in answering all their questions.  
Selectmen Wallace as a follow up asked if the product has the support of LSPA and the answer 
was affirmative.    
 
3. PUBLIC COMMENTS: 
• There were no public comments. 
 
4. SELECTMEN ACTION 
• Encumbrances 
Town Manager Martinez explained that they want get the encumbrances in front of the board so 
they can get formal approval and explained each of them briefly before the board made a motion. 
Motion to approve encumbering of $10.000 for Town Clerk Tax Collector for record 
restoration by Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 
 
Motion to approve funding of $17.500 for the replacement of 2-garage doors by Selectman 
Wallace seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
 



Motion to approve funding for the liquid chemicals to treat salt for the Highway 
Department by Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 
 
Motion to approve $12.900 required to improve the concrete pad at the Transfer Station by 
Selectman Wallace seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
 
Motion to approve funding of $6.255 for the A/C unit installation at the tele data room by 
Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 
 
Motion to approve $5.285 for updating of intrusion and panic alarm system in the fire 
panel by Selectman Wallace seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
 
Motion to approve $20.000 for the fence for the Rec Department by Selectman Hathorn 
seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 
 
Motion to approve $5.000 for the Rec assessment by Selectman Wallace seconded by 
Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
 
Motion to approve $20.000 for the Dewey Field infield improvements by Selectman 
Hathorn seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 
 
Motion to approve $40.000 for new software for Planning and Zoning Boards by Selectman 
Wallace seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
 
Motion to approve $725 for policy upgrade project for Police Department by Selectman 
Hathorn seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 
 
Motion to approve $3.000 for Evidence Room evaluation by Selectman Wallace seconded 
by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
 
Motion to approve encumbering for the new police cruiser payment by Selectman Hathorn 
seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 
 
Motion to approve encumbering of $26.400 for the FY23 Clear Gov subscription by 
Selectman Wallace seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling pointed out that these are encumbrances on already budgeted money for 
this year, they are not new expenditures, they have already been appropriated.   
 
• Resignation Letter from Terry Mattson, Conservation Commission 
Motion to accept the resignation letter from Terry Mattson, Conservation Commission by 
Selectman Wallace seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
  
 



• Appointment of Ginny Gwynn, Conservation Commission 
Motion to appoint Ginny Gwynn to Conservation Commission by Selectman Hathorn 
seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 
 
• Re-Appointment of Mark Reynolds, Conservation Commission 
Motion to re-appoint Mark Reynolds to Conservation Commission by Selectman Wallace 
seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
 
• Street Name Application – Bell Engineering, Inc. 
Motion to approve street name of Blueberry Ridge Road by Selectman Hathorn seconded 
by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 
  
• Finalize Warrant Articles for Budget Public Hearing 
Town Manager Martinez said that they wanted to come back to the board and have them look the 
Warrant Articles and prioritize them but did not how they left from the last meeting if they can 
do that. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling had felt as there is further information that were asked for, but they are 
very close to finalize them.  
 
• Approve the transfer of $18,000 from various lines to the Sick Bank 
Motion to approve the transfer of $18,000 from various lines to the Sick Bank by Selectman 
Wallace seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
 
• Use of Facilities – Veterans Field – Scouts BSA Recruitment Event 
Scout Master Charleen Osborne presented that one of the things that they have been working on 
was to getting more recognition that scouting are active in this area and of the things is having 
the recruitment event using the council recruitment trailer. They organize it through different 
games and want to use the Veterans Field for this event. 
Motion to approve use of facilities – Veterans Field – Scouts BSA Recruitment Event by 
Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 
 
• Review and Approve Interest Payment Refund 
Joshua Boone presented that the interest amount is $170.07 and it is Mr. Durfor’s second tax bill, 
it had come to his attention that the first tax bill was not paid for this year and after he had done 
some research, had found that after he asked Bank Harbor to send two checks to the town, one of 
the checks had not arrived and the bank shows that one of the checks is not cashed nor returned 
to them. Mr. Boone had gone through receipts for the first issue but could not find it. So, either it 
got lost in the postal system and he really hope that they did not threw it away, since they have 
not had anybody else with this problem, they are really careful about it. He can see that in good 
faith Mr. Durfor had made every effort to get the check to them, but he wanted to caution the 
board that if they refund the money in this instance, then what about future terms. Maybe it 
would be better for him to take it with Bank Harbor and make up the difference there. 



Selectmen Wallace said that she would want to see if appropriate documents were in place for 
them to be able to execute the payment, and if they were not, then she would want them to prove 
it to Mr. Boone that they have had everything lined up as they should have and appropriate 
approvals had been given to the bank to execute on the tax bill, before they would forgive the 
interest. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling asked to be clarified that the bank has the record of sending both 
checks, but they have received one and not the other. 
Selectmen Wallace asked how were the checks sent and the answer was via mail. 
Town Manager Martinez pointed out that they have had number of checks on their own end that 
they know have been sent out and they have not arrived and it continues to happen for them. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling asked for clarification if they are out of any money or they just 
refunding the interest.  
Mr. Boone clarified that Mr. Durfor had already paid the principle and it is about the interest that 
they would have earned had they have the money. He said Mr. Durfor should be checking his 
bank statements and balancing his check book as well. He had discussed it with him and told him 
that the issue would be discussed at this meeting and that he had said he would consider on being 
present to talk to the board. 
Selectmen Hathorn said that he is more worried about the precedence set if they allow it.  
Selectmen Wallace said that she would encourage him to go back to the bank and try to get them 
to take some responsibility and then come back to them.   
 
5. TOWN MANAGER REPORTS 
• Expenditure and Revenue Reports 
Town Manager Martinez reported that they have not done deep dive but will do a summation at 
the end of the year, right now they are in line with closing the end of the year. They expect to 
have all of the payments up to January or early February, so they can close 2022. 
Selectmen Wallace said that it is so odd that their year ends 12/31 and they do not vote the 
budget until March, because to her it makes no sense to have to work for a Quarter in the vacuum 
and then do all the readjustments of what they pay to people.  
Town Manager Martinez said that they have flagged the things that they have thought needed to 
be flagged, in terms of transfers and the last thing to do is to make sure to finish well.    
• Coalition Commission Update 
Town Manager Martinez reported that with Ms. Traeger they have attended the Coalition 
Commission meeting and they fully anticipate needing to continue to advocate on the behalf of 
the larger towns, so they do not revert to the donor/receiver model. Recently, the court had 
allowed for their entity to have a seat at the table and they have paid for that. They are going to 
have to pay another $8.000 if they want to continue to have the same attention by the lobbyist to 
advocate to the coalition communities to not revert to the donor/receiver model. 
Mr. O’Connor reported that years ago that was this donor/receiver model. Now, based on the 
evaluation, the town had exceeded the calculation of the cost of advocacy considered a donor 
town. If they appropriate them now for $2M vs $1M for the advocacy calculation, that extra 
million does not have to be reemitted to the state and they can use it as a credit towards their 



local tax appropriation. The $8.000 that they are asking, that is 4% of the coalition communities 
and the total amount would $205.000 and $8.000 is their portion.     
Town Manager Martinez said that she does not have the official invoice, but the board needs to 
approve the $8.000 to ensure that they can continue to pay for the lawyer and the lobbyist. She 
said she will come back in front of the board with the exact amount and ask for them to approve 
for them to spend the money. 
• NHMA Legal Files 
Town Manager Martinez reported that they got them back and she had not gone through all of 
them but they are small folders and not much to note. 
 
Town Manager Martinez reported that they have new microphones on their tables which would 
help to better capture who is talking, hopefully will be a better experience for those who are 
joining them either from town streams or via ZOOM. Also, hopefully will get rid of some of the 
problems that they have had lately with the equipment, which had caused to lose meetings or 
have not been able to finish minutes of meetings because of the audio difficulties. They are 
behind with two sets of minutes of meeting and one has to do with the sound quality and the 
other with the stream. 
 
Town Manager Martinez announced that the town holiday party is on Wednesday at 4PM. It is 
going to be an informal party and they are going to give out service awards. She also reminded 
everybody of the retirement party for Ms. Vaughn on January 6.    
 
6. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
There were no reports from the members. 
 
Motion to enter nonpublic at 09:28PM under RSA 91-A:3 II(c)--Matters discussed in 
public likely to affect reputation by Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman Wallace. 
All voted in favor.  
 
Motion to exit nonpublic and seal the minutes at 10:13PM under RSA 91-A:3 II(c)--
Matters discussed in public likely to affect reputation by Selectman Wallace seconded by 
Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor.  
 
7. UPCOMING MEETINGS: 
12/13-7:00PM- Recreations Committee Meeting  
12/14-5:00PM-Energy Committee Meeting  
12/15-8:30AM-Coffee with the Chief  
12/15-7:00PM-Abbott Library Trustees Meeting  
12/20-6:30PM-Zoning Board 
 
Meeting Adjourned 10:13PM 
Respectfully submitted, 
Rajmonda Selimi 





































Department Amount Reason Line to Encumber from Contract?

Highway Department $17,500

Replacement of two garage doors at the Highway Garage 

(Vendor already ordered the garage doors and will install when 

they come in)  01-4312-55-430 Yes -- Granite Garage Doors

Highway Department $10,000

Purchase liquid chemicals to treat our salt and for dust 

suppression (proposal already approved). 01-4312-55-686 Yes -- Innovative Surface Solutions

Transfer Station 12,900.00$    

Installation of a concrete pad in the C&D bunker (needs Town 

Manager signature to execute proposal) 01-4324-60-430 Yes -- Cretepavers

Safety Service Building 6,255.00$      

AC installation for the tele data room (needs Town Manager 

signature to execute the proposal) 01-4229-53-430 Yes -- ARC Mechanical

GGB&G 5,285.00$      

Intrusion and panic alarm system (needs Town Manager 

signature to execute Agreement) 01-4194-95-430 Yes --Tasco

GGB&G 2,900.00$      Fire panel upgrade (Town Manager already signed Agreement) 01-4194-95-430 Yes -- Tasco

Recreation Department 20,000.00$    Fence Quote from Andover Fence

Recreation Department 4,800.00$      Recreation Assessment/Strategic Design 01-4520-70-560 (2,891) Yes

01-4520-70-790 (2,000)

Recreation Department 20,000.00$    Dewey Infield Improvements Quote from Cleanscapes

Planning and Zoning Department 40,000.00$    Software 01-4153-10-321 OpenGov

Police Department 725.00$         SPD Policy Upgrade Project 01-4210-54-610 Yes -- AMDG Consulting

Police Department 3,000.00$      Evidence Room Evaluation 01-4210-54-610 Yes -- STIRM Group

Police Department 14,442.90$    New Police Cruiser Payment at Delivery 01-4210-54-760 Yes -- All American Investment Group, LLC

Finance 26,400.00$    FY23 ClearGov Annual Subscription 01-4150-10-390 Yes

Town Clerk/Tax Collector 10,000.00$    Record Restoration Yes






































